Hindolveston Parish Council


Clerk: Mrs Joanna Otte


tel 01328 822366

Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, Fakenham, NR21 0JN

e-mail: hindolvestonpc@googlemail.com
http://hindolvestonparishcouncil.norfolkparishes.gov.uk/ 

Present: Wayne Bowditch (Chair), Hazel Carter, Chip Davison, Wayne Jolly, Trevor Leeder, 

Mary Walsh (Vice-Chair)
And: Vincent FitzPatrick (District Cllr) 
Meeting of the Parish Council on Thursday 15 October 2020 at 7.30 pm 

(in accordance with the Coronavirus Regulations this meeting was via Zoom)
Public Forum

Welcome from the Chair

· Members of the public may raise matters of concern and make comments in respect of items on the Agenda before the Parish Council meeting opens. None present.
· Report County Councillor circulated via email
· Report from District Councillor: management restructuring; new planning system will be going live in December; site visits are resuming in a different format to allow for social distancing. Information on NNDC website about support for self-isolation due to Test and Trace; funds for the tourism sector and training dates.

MINUTES
1) Apologies from Neil Lewis and Steff Aquarone (County Cllr) were accepted.
2) Declarations of pecuniary interest in any of the agenda items listed below. None.
3) The Minutes of the previous meeting (17 Sept) were approved for the Chair to sign. 
4) Matters arising: progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
5) Highways
a) Items to report: none.
b) It was noted that, following a request, Highways would re/paint white lines to mark the junction at Church Lane to remind drivers coming from the housing estate that they are joining a road and should stop and look before pulling out. 

c) Damaged nameplate sign Pinfold Road has been reported to NNDC.
d) Overgrown hedges obstructing the pavement / road: at 21, 23 and 56 The Street, Holly Cottage and Old Vicarage. The Clerk was asked to write to the householders asking them to cut back overgrown hedges including an offer from Chip that he would be happy to cut them.
6) Speed Management 

a) It was noted that the co-ordinator of the volunteer Speed Watch Team had sent thanks to the Parish Council for allowing the use of the Millennium Pavilion free of charge for the training session. However the training has been postponed due to the corona virus.
7) Planning 
a) Applications received since the last meeting for consideration: 
i) PU/20/1780: Application for Prior Approval for proposed change of use from 2 agricultural buildings to residential dwellings (Class C3) at Church Farm Barns, Church Lane. Link circulated. (Considered with following application).
ii) PF/20/1782: Demolition of two existing agricultural buildings; conversion and external alterations of traditional agricultural buildings to form 4 dwellings; erection of 4 detached double car ports at Church Farm Barns, Church Lane. Link circulated.
After discussion it was agreed that houses on this site would be preferable to the existing working farm buiIdings particularly the type of traffic accessing the site.
b) Decisions made by North Norfolk District Council
i) PF/20/1290: Alterations to attached garage including replacement roof with dormer to front and rooflights to form habitable space with roof at Seseme, 2 Church Lane. APPROVED.
ii) LA/20/1275: Internal and external alterations to facilitate demolition of existing courtyard barn and conversion and alteration of existing traditional single storey barn to form one dwelling at Barn At, Moores Farm, The Street. APPROVED.
8) Remembrance Sunday

a) It was reported that the wreath had been delivered. The Chair would take the list of names on the Memorial to Dave to read out at the ceremony.
9) Replica dedication stones for Methodist Chapel
a) Four replica plaques and one explanatory plaque are ready for mounting and fixing to the railings adjacent to the Methodist Chapel at the Village Hall – work in progress.
10) Allotments
a) Clean up: work in progress
b) Allotment Reps: seven of the thirteen tenants had responded to the letter and their contacts details have been forwarded to Colin D’Oyley.
11) Donations: It was resolved that the Council in accordance with its powers under sections 137 and 139 of the Local Government Act 1972, should incur the following expenditure which, in the opinion of the Council, is in the interests of the area or its inhabitants and will benefit them in a manner commensurate with the expenditure.
i) Donation of £25 to Poppy Appeal for a wreath for the War Memorial (already been made).
ii) Donations: £30 to East Anglian Air Ambulance; £20 to Holt & Community First Responders, £20 to Break; £10 to Citizens Advice.
12) Financial Business
a) Accounts: balances on bank statements as at 29 September 2020

	Business Bonus 
	6,429.84 

	Business Premium
	114.44 

	Community A/C 
	6,052.41 


b) Receipts: interest 90p, allotment and agricultural tenancy rent: £688.75
c) Regular payments since previous statement

	date
	payee
	DD or SO
	Details
	Amount

	September
	E.ON
	DD
	non-metered supply
	51.54

	September
	salary and on costs
	SOs
	salary and on costs
	392.80


d) Payments for approval:

	Payee
	cheque no
	£    p

	Joanna Otte (expenses incl. paper for newsletter £7.95)
	100898
	£76.20

	R Hubbard (graveyard) October
	100899
	£140.00

	East Anglian Air Ambulance
	100900
	£30.00

	Holt and Community First Responders
	100901
	£20.00

	Break
	100902
	£20.00

	Citizens Advice
	100903
	£10.00


13) Defibrillator:

a) It was noted that the defibrillator has been fully operational again since September and the ambulance service have been informed it is on line.
b) Feedback from Cardiac Science was that our defibrillator was beyond repair! They have said we can keep the loan defibrillator free of charge but it is the same model as our old one and may not have a long life ahead - even though it is only very rarely used, it self- checks every morning at 0300 hrs and thus is in regular use. 
c) The estimated cost of a new defibrillator is between £800 - £1000. It was agreed that a "defibrillator fund" should be set up putting some monies into it every year so that a funding is available when required. 
14) Pocket Parks Plus – wildflower and picnic area on the Recreation Ground

i) Planting of wildflower beds (and trees to be paid for by the owners of the Barn). CGM to do work week beginning 19 October (£1,747.52 + VAT: to apply herbicide to bare soil, rotorvate entire area, create 3 wild areas, turf rest of area).
ii) To construct picnic tables – two for the pocket park and one for the other side of the playing field.
15) Recreation Ground and Pavilion
a) Double gate to playing field damaged at the beginning of August – work in progress
b) Slide could do with repainting it was suggested that this could be paid for if there was any money left from the pocket park
c) Pavilion
i) Quotes for electrical work:

(1) Pegg Electrical Services 

	Supply and install 2no RCBO circuit breaker boards with surge protection device
	£780.00

	Supply and install new Smoke and Heat Protection (kitchen)
	£325.00

	Replace Emergency Light fittings
	£420.00

	Supply and install 3no Extract Fans in toilets
	£240.00


(2) Wyer Electrical Services:

	Supply and install RCD protection and miniature breakers to all outgoing circuits + testing and inspection
	£795.00

	Supply and install Smoke (x4) / Heat detection (x1)
	£350.00

	Supply and install Emergency Lighting
	£600.00

	Supply and install 3no Extract Fans in toilets
	£240.00


The clerk was asked to get specifications of the emergency lighting so that the councillors could make a decision.
d) It was noted that the guttering on the Pavilion needed to be cleaned out. Wayne Jolly offered to do this and to supply ‘hedgehogs’.
e) Financial Business
i) Receipts since previous statement: none.

ii) Regular payments since last statement: none 

iii) Balances as at 4 September: current a/c £1,292.78 savings a/c £10,970.49.
iv) Payments for approval:

	Payee
	cheque no
	£    p

	Lisa Chapman (cleaning)
	101060
	40.00


16) Covid-19 Hardship Grant
a) The Parish Council successfully applied for a grant from Norfolk Community Foundation for £1,000 to support village efforts to assistance those in need due to the pandemic and associated self-isolation, shielding etc.  It was agreed to makes grants of £40 each of Tesco vouchers to seven families (leaving £720 for further grants). A couple of enquiries were made following the leaflet drop about Covid-19 Hardship grants. Two grants made. Leaving £650 for further grants. 
b) Another notice inviting applications would been put in the newsletter.
17) Street lighting: no problems.
18) Communication with the Community 
a) Newsletter

i) Alternative quotes for photocopying

(1) £60 (Paperklip)

(2) £56
ii) The Clerk has been able to make arrangements with Little Snoring Primary School to have the newsletter photocopied for the cost of copying 4p for colour and .04p black and white (paper supplied by Parish Council): which works out at about £13.
b) It was noted that there were some problems with the post office van. The Vice-Chair would contact the providers and explain that unexpected non-appearances were a problem for those who relied on the service.
19) Correspondence (if any) – circulated as usual via email
20) Items for report or for the next agenda.
a) Setting the Budget and Precept

b) Review of Standing Orders

21) Next Meeting at 7.30pm on Thursday 19 November 2020 via Zoom
Meeting closed at 8.25 pm
- 349 -
Signed: ………………………………




Date ……………..…

Chair

